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Comments on Doctrine & Covenants 126

1 DEAR and well-beloved brother, Brigham Young, verily thus saith
the Lord unto you: My servant Brigham, it is no more required at
your hand to leave your family as in times past, for your
offering is acceptable to me. 2 I have seen your labor and toil
in journeyings for my name. 3 I therefore command you to send my
word abroad, and take especial care of your family from this
time, henceforth and forever. Amen.

Young is instructed from that time forth to stay with his
family and no more travel abroad.  He is however to still remain
active in the local ministry and to “send my word abroad”, which
I would take to mean he is to be involved in overseeing the
missionary work that is abroad.



126.2

Historical Material Pertaining to Doctrine & Covenants 126

Excerpt from Revelations of the Prophet Joseph Smith

A revelation received by Joseph Smith on 8 July 1838
instructed members of the Quorum of Twelve Apostles to assemble
in Far West, Missouri, on 26 April 1839 and “depart to go over
the great water, and there promulgate” the gospel. In the fall of
1839, members of the Twelve departed for England, where they
arrived in early 1840. In twelve short months these stalwart
missionaries were instrumental in converting literally thousands
to the Church.

On Thursday, 1 July 1841, Brigham Young, Heber C. Kimball,
and John Taylor arrived in Nauvoo, Illinois, from their British
Mission. Section 126, received the following week, commended
Elder Young for his service in the kingdom and counseled him not
to leave his family again during his missionary service.  (Lyndon
W. Cook, Revelations of the Prophet Joseph Smith)

Excerpt from Journal of Discourses

I came into this Church in the spring of 1832. Previous to
my being baptized, I took a mission to Canada at my own expense;
and from the time that I was baptized until the day of our sorrow
and affliction, at the martyrdom of Joseph and Hyrum, no summer
passed over my head but what I was traveling and preaching, and
the only thing I ever received from the Church, during over
twelve years, and the only means that were ever given me by the
Prophet, that I now recollect, was in 1842, when brother Joseph
sent me the half of a small pig that the brethren had brought to
him. I did not ask him for it....

I have traveled and preached, and at the same time sustained
my family by my labor and economy. If I borrowed one hundred
dollars, or fifty or if I had five dollars, it almost universally
went into the hands of brother Joseph, to pay lawyers’ fees and
to liberate him from the power of his enemies, so far as it would
go. Hundreds and hundreds of dollars that I have managed to get,
to borrow and trade for, I have handed over to Joseph when I came
home. That is the way I got help, and it was good for me; it
learned [sic.] me a great deal, though I had learned, before I
heard of “Mormonism,” to take care of number one.

For me to travel and preach without purse or scrip was never
hard.... In company with several of the Twelve I was sent to
England in 1839. We started from home without purse or scrip, and
most of the Twelve were sick; and those who were not sick when
they started were sick on the way to Ohio; brother [John] Taylor
was left to die by the road-side, by old father Coltrin, though
he did not die. I was not able to walk to the river, not so far
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as across this block, no, not more than half as far; I had to be
helped to the river, in not even an overcoat; I took a small
quilt from the trundle bed, and that served for my overcoat,
while I was traveling to the State of New York, when I had a
coarse sattinet overcoat given to me. Thus we went to England, to
a strange land to sojourn among strangers.

When we reached England we designed to start a paper, but we
had not the first penny to do it with. I had enough to buy a hat
and pay my passage to Preston, for from the time I left home, I
had worn an old cap which my wife made out of a pair of old
pantaloons; but the most of us were entirely destitute of means
to buy even any necessary article.

We went to Preston, and held our Conference and decided that
we would publish a paper; brother Parley P. Pratt craved the
privilege of editing it, and we granted him the privilege. We
also decided to print three thousand hymn books, though we had
not the first cent to begin with, and were strangers in a strange
land. We appointed brother Woodruff to Herefordshire, and I
accompanied him on his journey to that place. I wrote to brother
Pratt for information about his plans, and he sent me his
prospectus, which stated that when he had a sufficient number of
subscribers and money enough in hand to justify his publishing
the paper, he would proceed with it. How long we might have
waited for that I know not, but I wrote to him to publish two
thousand papers, and I would foot the bill. I borrowed two
hundred and fifty pounds of sister Jane Benbow, one hundred of
brother Thomas Kington, and returned to Manchester, where we
printed three thousand Hymn Books, and five thousand Books of
Mormon, and issued two thousand Millennial Stars monthly, and in
the course of the summer printed and gave away rising of sixty
thousand tracts. I also paid from five to ten dollars per week
for my board, and hired a house for brother Willard Richards and
his wife who came to Manchester, and sustained them; and gave
sixty pounds to brother P. P. Pratt to bring his wife from New
York. I also commenced the emigration in that year.

I was there one year and sixteen days, with my brethren the
Twelve and during that time I bought all my clothing, except one
pair of pantaloons, which the sisters gave me in Liverpool soon
after I arrived there and which I really needed. I told the
brethren, in one of my discourses, that there was no need of
their begging, for if they needed anything the sisters could
understand that. The sisters took the hint, and the pantaloons
were forthcoming.

I paid three hundred and eighty dollars to get the work
started in London, and when I arrived home, in Nauvoo, I owed no
person one farthing. (Brigham Young, Journal of Discourses,
volume 4, pages 34-35)
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